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The memoirs, written by ninth graders, were as flawed as they were vivid: riddled with ungrammatical sentences, spelling errors and absurd punctuation. As they read their work to an audience of parents, several of the young authors stumbled over their own words. 

But for Kelly Connerton, the sole English teacher at Peace and Diversity Academy, the end-of-year essays -- including stories about a dying uncle's last days, a family's flight from war-torn Macedonia, a boy's remorse over joining a gang -- were a triumph. ''I have kids who were not writing a thing,'' she said. ''They are now writing two-page essays.''

Peace and Diversity, in the Bronx, is one of 53 small high schools that opened last September as part of Mayor Michael R. Bloomberg's effort to remake public education in New York. And in a way, the students' essays are a metaphor for the inaugural year of the small schools: far from perfect, but with notable achievement and a lot of hard work still ahead. 

New York City's experience is being watched by districts nationwide that are following its lead in creating small schools as an antidote to alarming high school dropout rates.

The hope is that schools with fewer than 500 students will create a more intimate learning environment, improving attendance and achievement by making it easier to identify students' needs. Themes like peace and diversity are used to make school more engaging, even as the curriculums focus on basic requirements, not vocational training or electives. 

More than a month after the school year ended, there are few hard statistics on the new small schools. Attendance figures have yet to be audited, promotion rates yet to be finalized, results of Regents exams yet to be published by the state. 

But anecdotal evidence suggests better numbers than at the large, failing schools that small schools are replacing -- admittedly not a high bar to clear, since the four-year graduation rate at those schools was 35 percent.

In dozens of interviews, principals, parents, students, teachers and city education officials were unanimous on a crucial point: The 5,000 or so ninth graders in the small schools were better off than they would have been in big schools. 

''In the beginning I wasn't too happy because they were so unorganized,'' said Marlene McLeod, whose son, Justin, attends Peace and Diversity. But she said she had quickly learned that the principal, Andrew M.L. Turay, was running a different type of public school, and she decided to become active in the PTA for the first time in years. 

''I feel so good because he knows me by name; he knows my child,'' she said. ''You just get the feeling everybody cares. It got me involved.'' At Justin's old school, Middle School 142, she said: ''I didn't even bother. You couldn't even get through to the school; the phone just rang.'' 

Yet across the city, the small schools labored against innumerable obstacles. Chief among them were location and facilities problems, staff turnover, and students' extremely low academic skills, which hit some schools particularly hard. Nearly 70 percent of the students started the year performing below grade level, often far below, in math and reading. 

The small schools -- with themes like the law, performing arts, technology, and architecture -- also strained to carve out identities in the face of large numbers of ambivalent students. More than half of pupils in the small schools had applied elsewhere and were rejected, or had applied nowhere and were simply assigned to a small school. 

In interviews and in visits to small schools, it was clear that the schools had built closer relationships between teachers and students than traditional large schools. But it was also clear that teachers in these schools were being called on to perform roles for which they were not trained: counselor, social worker, foster parent. Many spoke of feeling professionally and emotionally exhausted.

''It was a good year and a tough year,'' said Johane Ligonde, an English teacher at the F.D.N.Y. High School for Fire and Life Safety, a new small school in Brooklyn. ''It was a very tough year for both teachers and students. But because we love them, I think that makes a big difference. When we push them, they know it's out of love.''

City education officials said they were pleased with the results this year, but conceded the challenges. ''The work is extremely hard,'' said Garth Harries, the chief executive of the office of new schools. ''And the progress is incremental.'' 

New York City spent about $29 million to start the new schools in 2004-5, and will spend $31 million to open 52 more small schools this coming year. In addition, the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation has donated more than $100 million to create the schools. All the small schools must have a community or cultural organization as a partner, a requirement intended to bring in additional money and resources as well as to give the private sector a stake in the schools' success. 

The year brought into high relief questions that have dogged previous efforts to create small schools: 

Are the schools too reliant on idiosyncratic founding principals? Can teacher burnout be prevented? Will the extra support continue when the schools are no longer the hot new thing? And most of all, can downsizing really tip the balance in educating poor city children when the obstacles to learning are often rooted in unstable family lives and other factors outside school?

And a new question has emerged: With so much energy and resources focused on small schools, is there a cost to the large schools, which still serve the vast majority of the city's more than 312,000 high school students? Officials at many big schools have reported worsening overcrowding and less money and support, for which they blame the small schools. 

Peace and Diversity


A main rationale for downsizing is that closer relationships with students lead to better attendance. To this end, the new small schools seem to be doing well. For the 2004-5 school year, preliminary numbers show that the average daily attendance at Peace and Diversity was above 89 percent, well ahead of the 80 percent average for ninth graders citywide. 

But as with many of the small schools, there has been uncertainty over its location. This past year, Peace and Diversity occupied a wing on the first floor of Herbert H. Lehman High School in Westchester Square, the Bronx. By September -- when, like all the small schools, it will essentially double in size -- it will move to the second floor. And the year after, it will likely leave Lehman, but where it will go is not known.

In an interview in his office in late June, the principal, Mr. Turay, had just declared, ''I think we had a wonderful year,'' when a custodian stopped by to say that the whole building would be closed for the four days between the end of the regular school year and the start of summer school -- the very days Peace and Diversity had planned to move upstairs. 

''That's the window we're given to pack up,'' Mr. Turay said, weary but not angry. 

When Schools Chancellor Joel I. Klein visited the school a couple of days later, a parent, Michele Turner, stopped him. ''What's the long-term plan?'' she said. ''We're stressing.'' 

''We're going to get you a building; don't stress,'' Mr. Klein replied. ''You'll stay here this next year and then we'll get you your own space.'' Then, with a resigned smile, he added, ''I have the feeling this is not the last we're going to see of each other.'' 

For parents, location can be a deal-breaker. After the 2003-4 school year, when another small school, the Pablo Neruda Academy for Architecture and World Studies, moved out of Lehman to make way for Peace and Diversity, 36 of the 66 freshmen did not return for sophomore year. 

The principal of Pablo Neruda said many parents were upset that the school moved into Adlai E. Stevenson High School, in a building with a troubled safety record, in Castle Hill, the Bronx. Similarly, several Peace and Diversity parents said they were attracted to the school primarily because it was at Lehman, which is considered safe. 

In time, parents said they came to appreciate Peace and Diversity, whose community partner is the Anti-Defamation League, for its personalized attention to students. Mr. Turay, 53, is a veteran educator who knows the impersonal alternative to small schools. Most recently he was principal of Evander Childs High School, which once had 3,300 students. ''At Evander, I was God,'' he said. ''Here, I'm just one of the people in the school working with the kids.'' 

The academic results have been good, but mixed. The school expected most students to take the Regents exam in Living Environment, the freshman science course. But students struggled, and then in June, the science teacher fell ill and missed several weeks of class, so the school decided to wait until next January to give the test. 

In United States history, of the 38 students who took the Regents exam, Mr. Turay said, 27 passed -- a respectable result. He said that most of the school's 112 students had earned enough credits to be promoted, but that about 30 students were attending summer school to fill in some gaps.

Ms. Connerton, the English teacher, said there was no way to quantify her students' achievement. ''Students who never wrote before,'' she said, ''now ask: 'Did I put enough figurative language in there? Did you get my use of simile?'''

A former actress in her first year of teaching, Ms. Connerton said she understood the anonymity of big schools, having attended John F. Kennedy High School in the Bronx in the early 1990's. ''I was one of nine billion students,'' she said. ''Once, I was called down to guidance to talk about my drug abuse, and I was the wrong student.'' 

At Peace and Diversity, her students call her Kelly, though many, to mark her status as an adult, say, ''Miss Kelly.'' ''All my kids have my cellphone number, and they have my e-mail address,'' she said. 

But even that personal attention could not help one boy who has since left Peace and Diversity for a special education program. At 17, he was illiterate. ''He has been going to school since the second grade, and no one did anything,'' Ms. Connerton said. ''He said: 'I am sorry, Miss; I can't read the words. No one ever taught me how.''' 
Bronx Lab


In the last week of school, while Mr. Turay was still trying to figure out how to move to the second floor, another small-school principal, Marc S. Sternberg, was in Boston with 40 ninth graders on a tour of college campuses, including Harvard. 

Mr. Sternberg's school, Bronx Lab, is in the Evander Childs building, a place once plagued by violence, where many students typically hit a brick wall in their freshman year, unable to earn enough credits for promotion. Thinking about college was almost absurd. 

But for Christopher Cruz and other Bronx Lab students who took the trip to Boston, college is now a tangible goal. ''It is pretty cool to see what's waiting for you when you finish one step and go to the next,'' said Christopher, 15, who lives in the Gun Hill public housing project near the school in Williamsbridge.

Bronx Lab is one of a handful of small schools that officials at the Education Department headquarters regard as clear successes. 

In a modern twist on the gold star, students are recognized with ''props.'' Missteps, like using inappropriate language, are reprimanded with demerits, called ''dings.'' Three dings in a five-day period leads to a conference with a parent. 

''Part of our job in the first year is to make sure that all of our students have certain fundamental skills, that they are thinking on the high school level,'' Mr. Sternberg said. ''I feel like we are doing a whole lot of things right.'' 

But, he added, ''The work is tremendously difficult.'' 

Attendance at Bronx Lab has averaged 92 percent. Still, some students are struggling. About 25 of the 100 students were asked to attend summer school, and Mr. Sternberg said he expected that four or five would not be promoted. 

To put the students on a surer academic footing, Bronx Lab decided to postpone the usual ninth-grade science classes that lead to a Regents exam. Instead, a teacher, Kari Ostrem, designed a custom math-science course, mostly based on concepts in physics. 

''What I assumed they would know coming in as ninth graders, they did not know,'' she said. ''So we adjusted our curriculum.'' 

If small schools demand much from their students, they demand even more from teachers. In addition to teaching double periods of math-science to two classes of 25 students, Ms. Ostrem supervised an advisory group of 12 students -- classes in which students discuss academic and personal issues and that are a hallmark of the small schools. At Bronx Lab, every faculty member leads one, including the principal and assistant principal. 

''If they do have a problem -- say, they think they're pregnant -- I am the first one they come to,'' Ms. Ostrem said. ''Great. You can teach better when you know what's going on in that kid's mind.'' But she added, ''You also feel, 'Oh, shoot, it's 1:05; I have a class to teach in one minute.''' 

Ms. Ostrem, 29, who graduated from Princeton and earned a master's degree in environmental engineering at Columbia, said she did not know how long she could keep up the pace, which she described as more grueling than at the Lawrenceville School, a New Jersey boarding school where she taught for a year and lived with her students. 

''It's certainly rewarding enough so far, because when you do know the kids that well, you see the small steps every day,'' she said. ''It's also definitely really hard to see having the energy to do this in even five more years, in a way that it never crossed my mind at Lawrenceville, that I would run out of energy for teaching.'' 

She added: ''I abandoned all else in my life this year. How long can I do that? How long am I willing to do that?'' 

She also questioned whether Bronx Lab could survive without Mr. Sternberg's leadership, should he ever move on. 

Mr. Sternberg, who also graduated from Princeton and has master's degrees from Harvard in education and business administration, could easily be making double his principal's salary in the private sector. But for now, he said, he remains committed to Bronx Lab and its students. 

''Look at where my students would be right now if it were not for Bronx Lab,'' he said. ''I have had an incredibly gratifying, exhilarating year. I have worked harder than I ever thought I could and gotten more out of it than I thought I would.''

Thomas Jefferson Campus


At the opposite extreme of schools like Bronx Lab are the four small schools in the Thomas Jefferson High School building in East New York, Brooklyn. Instead of getting a running start, with an Ivy League-educated staff, the schools at Jefferson stumbled badly. 

Before the fall semester ended, three out of four principals had been replaced and a number of teachers had quit. Through June, attendance at three of the schools was the same as or slightly better than the rest of the city. But at one, the High School for Civil Rights, it was substantially worse: about 70 percent. 

Still, school officials, teachers and students said they were convinced that the students at the smallschools on the Jefferson campus were far better off. 

Earlando Courtney, a math teacher at the F.D.N.Y. School, said all his students had made great strides. ''When you have 90 percent below level, of course you are going to have to do some catch-up,'' he said. ''Every child I taught is at least two years ahead of where they started.'' 

Mr. Courtney, who previously taught at the large Thomas Jefferson High School, said he noticed a striking contrast between having five classes, with a total of nearly 200 students, and two classes with 50 students. ''I had more parents for open school night with the 50 kids here than I had with the 200 kids last year,'' he said. 

Jose Morales, a student at the F.D.N.Y. school, said the personal attention was surprising. ''This is kind of weird,'' he said. At his old school, Intermediate School 292, he said, ''the only way a kid would get attention is if you got in a fight or did something bad.'' 

At the F.D.N.Y. school, Jose said, teachers not only assigned books like ''The House on Mango Street'' by Sandra Cisneros, but also wanted him to understand them. 

''They wanted, like, essays,'' he said. ''They wanted you to get it.'' 

Learning Curve


This is the final article in a series exploring the process and effect of opening dozens of new small schools this year in New York City. Earlier articles are online at nytimes.com/education.
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GRAPHIC: Photos: Marc S. Sternberg, principal of Bronx Lab, in sunglasses at rear, with, from left, Crystle Barfield, Maureen Rosario, Francisco Gonzalez Jr., Rebecca Pena, Kimberly Cruz, D'Larys Rivera and Richard Cabrera touring Boston University in June. ''I feel like we are doing a whole lot of things right,'' Mr. Sternberg said. (Photo by Michael Dwyer for The New York Times)
''When we push them, they know it's out of love,'' said Johane Ligonde, an English teacher at the F.D.N.Y. High School for Fire and Life Safety in Brooklyn. (Photo by Ruby Washington/The New York Times)(pg. B5)
Kelly Connerton, center, teaches at Peace and Diversity Academy. (Photo by Phil Mansfield for The New York Times)(pg. A1) 
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November 4, 2006

Chancellor Cites Favoritism at a New York School 

By ELISSA GOOTMAN
With its exceptional students, multitude of field trips and fund-raising parents, the New Explorations Into Science, Technology and Math school is widely admired as an oasis in the New York City school system, more like an elite private school than the public school it is. 

But the Department of Education says that is precisely the problem, at least when it comes to admissions.

Schools Chancellor Joel I. Klein said the school’s practices were a “stark and different” example of the kind of favoritism that he has been trying to eliminate from the city’s array of coveted schools and gifted programs.

Officials say an examination of the school’s most recent kindergarten admissions documents shows that school officials were looking not only at students’ performance, but also at how involved their parents were likely to be. 

A child who scored 58 out of a perfect 88 was accepted with the written note, “Mom has a great vision,” while an applicant with a 59 was rejected, with the comment, “Mom is pregnant with number 3, did not feel she could juggle her life for our vision.” In other examples, a child who scored 64 was accepted — “Mom works here,” said a notation — while one with a 66 was rejected, with notes that the parent interview was “vague,” as “Dad had limited English.”

It is not clear that the comments about the parents were the decisive factors in any acceptances or rejections. But Education Department officials say parents’ qualities should not have been considered at all.

“In my view, public schools do not interview family members for admission to public schools, period,” Mr. Klein said in an interview yesterday. “It turns out they were doing it.” 

Mr. Klein’s campaign to make school admissions equitable and more transparent has drawn the ire of many middle-class parents who say he is meddling with programs that help keep thousands of families from abandoning the public schools. But his supporters have charged that some of the programs discriminate against black and Hispanic children. 

Mr. Klein said he believed the practices at the New Explorations school, which has kindergarten through 12th grade and is known as NEST, were unique in the city. “However, I do think favoritism based on who you know is something that has existed, and we have done everything we can to try to make the process based on the merits and immune from favoritism,” he said. 

A core group of parents active in NEST’s PTA say the school has often been singled out for scrutiny because of its high standards, its tendency to buck the system and, most recently, their own success last year in scuttling a plan by Mr. Klein for the school to share its Lower East Side building with a charter school.

After the parents filed a lawsuit and held news conferences and rallies, Mr. Klein relented on the charter school. He installed a new principal at the same time, though, and the school’s founding principal, Celenia Chevere, retired under pressure.

Education Department officials say the notations on candidates for the school were made by Ms. Chevere or her staff members. She did not respond to repeated requests for comment. 

Now, a group of parents are rebelling against the new principal, Olga Livanis, saying she is destroying the school’s special nature. 

Among their complaints are that Dr. Livanis eliminated single-gender math and science classes for high school students, increased class sizes, spread the college adviser too thin and slashed the amount of time devoted to community-building. They say she is constraining them and teachers with bureaucracy, insisting, for example, that teachers fill out paperwork after collecting money for field trips and questioning the parents’ practice of paying teachers for baby-sitting during PTA meetings. 

At a meeting last week, nine members of the PTA executive committee resigned in protest against the changes. When eighth graders started speaking against the principal, other parents said they were being used, and the meeting became so heated that the police were called to break it up. On Monday, the Department of Education began an audit of the PTA’s finances. 

In a phone interview, Dr. Livanis stood by many of her changes. She said it did not make sense to have high school classes with a handful of students, that the college counselor still had a manageable load and that she was only following department regulations regarding paperwork.

She expressed hope that parents critical of her moves would come around and noted that she had received support from many others. “I feel like I’ve made very minor changes in accordance with what’s expected with regulations,” she said. “I would like to get across to people that I am here for the education of their children.” 

She declined to speak about how the admissions process worked previously but said that from now on parents would not be interviewed. 

Officials at the Department of Education said that the school’s prior practices could not be defended and made available a supervisor’s report on the admissions process to prove their point. The report said that the school’s offers of acceptance were “in clear violation” of its obligation to accept students in “rank order” based on factors like test results and observed activities. 

The officials said the focus on parents was only part of what was wrong with the process. They also said the school improperly screened out some kindergarten applicants instantly based on preschool reports, without allowing them through the normal testing and interview process. They also found that in some cases, the applications of rejected children noted that they had special needs.

“Student has serious health concerns — not a match” read a comment pertaining to one rejected applicant with a score of 61, higher than a number of children who got offers. 

Of the 211 applications reviewed, the very top scorers were admitted and the very lowest were not. The discrepancies occurred among the bulk of those ranked in the middle.

Emily Armstrong, one of the PTA members who recently resigned and who helped Ms. Chevere found the school, described the comments, as related to her by a reporter, as “irrelevant in light of the thousands of kids who got put through the admissions process” over the years. 

Ms. Armstrong described NEST as a school that takes equal pride in the hundreds of thousands of dollars its PTA has raised over the years and the fact that students who cannot afford extras like the senior trip to Europe are quietly subsidized by those who can. 

“I know the different countries, languages, races, economic levels, family situations, nationalities that the NEST kids were; they were from all over the place,” she said. “I think you would find that at any kind of school — private, public, college — you’re going to find people who have incredibly close scores who are going to contest them.” 

During the 2004-5 academic year, the school population was described as 52.6 percent white, 8 percent black, 20.4 percent Hispanic and 19.1 percent Asian and other. 

Despite the criticism of Dr. Livanis, some parents want to give her a chance. Mark Alhadeff, who fought alongside Ms. Armstrong and others against sharing space with the charter school, said it was time for parents to get off their “war footing,” saying that while NEST was great last year, it could be improved. 

“I’ve come to interpret Dr. Livanis as a peace offering from Joel Klein,” he said.

